Hathersage Parish Council

Minutes of a meeting held at Hathersage Memorial Hall

 on 1 March 2011. 
Draft
Present – Councillors CJ Cartledge, J Dietsch, P Mander, HJ Rodgers, R Olle, A Schofield, J Shuttleworth & T Wain.
In attendance – CF Cave (Treasurer), J Robins (Clerk), Outseats Parish Councillor P Whitney, PC I Richardson & C Winfield (Village Centre Group).
Public participation

1. There were no members of the public present.
2. There was no report from District Councillors. 
3. PC I Richardson attended and gave a report. There had been 33 incidents over the past month mainly relating to men with vehicles looking for scrap. There were two reports of anti social behaviour and one crime, the theft of a motor vehicle.

4. Chris Winfield from the Village Centre Group gave an update on progress. The group had recently received a grant from Awards for All which would enable it to employ a landscape architect to draw up plans for the centre of the village. Once the plans had been prepared residents would be consulted and a fundraising campaign begun to raise the estimated £3-£400,000 needed to complete the project. The planned business sponsorship meeting with local businesses has been postponed until after the Landscape architect has drawn up the plans. The Council asked to be kept informed of progress and CW confirmed that the Council’s representative on the Group, Cllr Cartledge, would be invited to future meetings.
The King George’s Field (Charity 21696)
1. Total funds stand at approximately £38,470. A gift aid donation of £250 has been received. The trustees are very grateful for this donation and a letter of thanks has been sent.
2. The organiser of the 100 club, Diana Allen, had suggested that the prize money be increased as more people had recently joined the scheme. The Recreation Committee is also planning to publicise the club in the hope of attracting more members. Cllr Rodgers will ask Diana what she thinks the prize money should be and it will be discussed further at the April meeting.
3. There had been no requests for donations.

4. Accounts for payment. The schedule of accounts for payment totalling £25 was approved.

Council meeting

1. Apologies.
Apologies for absence had been received from Cllr Jackson.  

2.  Members declaration of interest.
Cllr Cartledge declared an interest in item 9.4. as he is a regular customer of the wet fish van.
3. Minutes.
The minutes of the meeting held on 1 February were approved. 

4. Planning Applications.
4.1. NP/DDD/0211/0085, Moorland House, Station Road. Remove existing lighting and provision of new directional bollard lighting in the grounds. The Council had no objection to this proposal.
5. Planning Decisions.

5.1. NP/DDD/1210/1223, The George Hotel, Main Road. Granted.
6. Consultations (DALC Circular 14/11).
6.1. A code of recommended practice for Local Authorities on data transparency. This was noted. The Council did not wish to comment.
6.2. A community right to buy. Councillors will look at the consultation and let the clerk know by 29 March if they wish to discuss it at the April meeting.
6.3. A community right to challenge. . Councillors will look at the consultation and let the clerk know by 29 March if they wish to discuss it at the April meeting.
7. Financial matters.
7.1. The monthly accounts as previously circulated were approved. 
7.2. Accounts for payment totalling £4,113.89 (including £24.68 VAT) as previously circulated were approved. The accounts for payment included £175 for electrical work at the Pool Café. At the last meeting the council had agreed to pay £1,450 for electrical work but the invoice received was for £1,625. The extra cost comprised £75 for the electrical certificate and £100 for unexpected work in the servery area and the outside light. The Council agreed on this occasion to pay the additional sum. 
7.3. Councillors Rodgers and Schofield were authorised to sign cheques at the April meeting.
7.4. Booths Edge lease. The Council approved a revised lease incorporating the increased rent. Two of the lessees’ names had changed, from Mr Jepson to Mrs Jepson and from Mr Mee to Mr Wright. Cllrs Cartledge & Shuttleworth were authorised to sign the lease on behalf of the Council.
8. Correspondence.
8.1. A letter had been received from DDDC regarding a review of the complaints against four Councillors Cartledge, Mander, Rodgers & Schofield for an alleged breach of the Code of Conduct. The Local Assessment Sub-Committee decided that no action should be taken on the allegation.

8.2. A request for a grit bin on Heather Lane had been received from a new company on Heather Lane. There should be a grit bin situated at the corner of Ladybower Drive but it is believed that this has been removed. Cllrs Cartledge & Mander will investigate and report back to the next meeting.
8.3. The Library Theatre had sent details of a touring production which it could perform in the village for £225 per performance. The Recreation Committee will consider this as part of the 75th anniversary programme. 
8.4. Disability Derbyshire has requested a donation. The clerk will obtain more information on the benefit to local residents and it will be discussed at the April meeting.
8.5. E.on has confirmed that its emergency packs are not available to purchase from the company. They are for display and advice purposes only but the contents are widely available from High Street stores.
8.6. PDNPA is holding a planning surgery at Cliff College between 4.00 pm and 8.00 pm on Tuesday 29 March. Residents will be able to book 20 minute private appointments to discuss specific planning cases.
8.7. DCC has notified the Council that Footpath no 50 will be temporarily closed from 12 March 2011 to 25 April 2011 to facilitate public safety during track renewal works.
8.8. The Bowling Club confirmed that it was prepared to take responsibility for repairing the wall adjoining Hillside but asked for an assurance that the wall will no longer be used as a short cut to the playing field as this could result in further damage. The clerk will speak to the householder.

9. Village matters.

9.1. Stone Sett Footpath at Church Bank. PDNPA is still waiting confirmation from DCC that it will make a contribution of £500 toward the cost of the repair. 
9.2. Condition of Pinfold wall. Part of the wall has fallen down. The clerk will contact John Hall of Hope for a quote to repair it.
9.3. Telephone box. There is concern that the telephone box at the top of the village, which is scheduled to be closed, has a functioning telephone whereas the one at the bottom, which is more frequently used, does not have a telephone installed. The clerk has already written requesting that a working telephone is placed in the bottom box but will contact BT again.
9.4. Fish & chip van. Consideration of agreement for permission to park on land in front of Parish Room. The Council asked the treasurer to request the Council’s solicitors to draw up a legal agreement for the fish and chip van and the wet fish van to enable them to park once a week on the land. The Council agreed to pay the costs as these facilities are of benefit to the community.
9.5. Village Centre Group – proposed business sponsorship meeting. See public participation. The meeting has been postponed.
9.6. Public conveniences. Cllr Cartledge had recently attended a meeting where the provision of public conveniences by DDDC had been discussed. He understands that DDDC is keen for parishes to take over the running of conveniences in their own villages and proposals will be sent to the Council for consideration. 
10. Recreation Committee. The minutes of the Recreation Committee meeting held on 16 February 2011 had been circulated. The Playing Field Committee had received quotations for scales to replace the seesaw (£3,015.00) and provision of a cone climber, a playhouse and a sleeper step (£8,004.00 in total). The clerk was authorised to order these items The Playing Field Group has funds of approximately £3,500 which it will contribute to the total cost.
10.1. Swimming pool ticket prices for 2011 are as follows:-
Season Tickets

Hathersage/Outseats

Junior

£47.00

Adult

£94.00

Senior

£66.00

DDDC/HPBC

Junior

£58.00

Adult

£117.00

Senior

£82.00

Out of Area

Junior                         
£80.00

Adult                  
£160.00

Senior               
£112.00 

Daily admission prices

Junior

£2.50

Adult

£5.00

Senior

£3.50

Family

£13.50

Private Hire

£126.00 per hour
Teaching

6 Lessons in group  
£35.00

1 lesson1:1

£17.50

6 lessons 1:1

£99.00

1 lesson 2:1

£12.00

6 lessons 2:1

£64.00

10.2. The Hard Play area prices for 201 are as follows:-
Season ticket

Junior

£23.00

Adult

£46.00

Senior

£23.00

Hourly rate per person for tennis

Junior

£2.00

Adult

£4.00

Senior

£2.00

10.3. The pool will be open from 28 May - 2 October 2011. The high season is from 28 May – 2 September and the low season from 3 September to 2 October. 
10.4. The village caretaker has offered to dismantle and sell the old pool covers. She will organise this herself and the proceeds from the sale will go to the pool refurbishment fund. The Council were delighted to accept the offer.
10.5. Consideration of possible funding opportunity through EMICA. The council decided not to pursue this.
10.6. A meeting is being held in the Methodist Church lounge on 8 March at 7.30 pm with volunteers who have offered help with 75th anniversary celebrations 
10.7. A meeting is being held in the Methodist Church lounge on 22 March at 7.30 pm with volunteers who have offered help with fundraising.
11. Burial Ground. The following items will be discussed at a Burial Ground committee meeting, which the clerk will arrange. The committee will report back to the April meeting.
11.1. Appeal against the Council’s decision not to allow a photograph on grave.

11.2. Query re oversize head stone.

11.3. Query regarding what colour of writing is allowed on headstones.

11.4. Report of moles in Burial Ground. 

12. Joint Transport Committee. Report on 21 February meeting. The meeting had been positive with progress being made on the installation of the vehicle activated signs and review of parking restrictions on School Lane taking place by DCC in the near future. The minutes will be circulated in due course.
13. Website Committee. Report on 15 February meeting. The notes of the meeting have been circulated. The profile of the site has been raised by optimisation work by Soeasy websites but there is further work to do on this. The committee is hoping to recruit a local student to update the “what’s on page”.
14. Outseats Parish Council.

14.1. Report on February meeting. Cllr Dietsch reported on the February meeting, the minutes of which will be circulated in due course. District Councillor D Hoskins had attended the meeting and had reported that the Saturday morning waste collection is under threat.
14.2. Councillor Mander will represent Hathersage Parish Council at the next meeting of Outseats Parish Council which takes place on Monday 28 March at 7.30 pm in the Memorial Hall.                                      
15. The contents of circulation pack were noted as follows:-

Village Centre February Minutes
DALC Circulars 9/11& 10/11

PDNPA News bulletins

NALC Networking lunch

DDDC National family week

Rural Services Network weekly News Digests

Open Spaces Society re footpath obstructions.

16. Date of next meeting – 5 April 2011.
17. Consideration of date for May meeting. The May meeting will be held on 3 May 2011. This will be the final meeting of the present Council.
18. Other items for information or April’s agenda. 

18.1. Hope Valley College is applying to become an Academy.

18.2. Training for new Council (June Agenda)
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